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1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:33 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the February 14, 2012 Regular Meeting* 

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)
MOTION CARRIED 
3.0
Public Comment

A parent addressed the Board to reiterate concerns expressed at a previous Board meeting about the class size for First Grade next year.

Mr. Seldin, who is heading up a group of parents working with Brett King on the class size issue, commented to the Board that the group had had good discussions, thanked Mr. King, and reported that the discussions had touched upon options. He stressed the importance of small class size, particularly at the very youngest grades, and concluded that adding a fourth section to next year’s First Grade would be the right thing, although he acknowledged that the District is under budget constraints. He then commented to the Board about the potential use of a Teaching Assistant to provide coverage in the First Grade and spoke about the possibility of looking at how resources are allocated across the grades.
4.0  
Reports and Discussion


4.1 
2012-13 Budget Development Update*
Mr. Burnell noted the District received confirmation about the definition of “capital expenditure,” which figures in the calculation that determines the State formula to derived the tax levy cap limit, which is now set at 2.20%, up from the previous calculation of 2.11%. 

President Burns noted that it is important that the community understand that the District is subject to a maximum allowable tax levy increase, which is dependent on a number of variables and can differ from one school district to another. In the media, it is continually referred to as a flat 2% tax cap, which is misleading. It is important that the voters understand that a District may, by law, exceed a flat 2% and comply with the tax levy cap legislation and, as long as the tax levy increase meets the state-defined limitations, only a simple majority is needed, rather than a 60% approval.
Mr. Burnell then reviewed some of the additional items that were compiled by the building principals for consideration by the Board as possible add-ons, should budget support be available within the constraints of the tax levy cap legislation. Potential add-ons could include: 1) at the High School: the possible addition of a Social Studies class, an Introduction to Computer Programming class, a Foods and Cooking elective class, and extracurricular activities including drama and peer leadership mentoring; 2) at the Middle School: the possible restoration of the Technology program to a 1.0 FTE, an increase to the Grade 7 foreign language courses to every day as opposed to every other day, and the addition of an extracurricular club; 3) at the Elementary School: the possible addition of either an additional Teacher or a Teaching Assistant, and additional help during recess and lunch. 
As good news, a review of the revenue side of the budget yielded a correction to the projection of the gap between the current proposed budget and the tax levy cap to $255,000. This is still subject to revision, given that there is still a lot of play regarding final insurance premium rates. Retirements also will be known by March 15 and savings from retirements could further narrow the gap. The Board can also look at the use of additional fund balance. The District appears in a lot better situation than appeared to be the case a few weeks ago.
Dr. Kantaros commented that a lot of professional development was cut and it would be her desire that this be one of the last things cut.

Mr. Burnell clarified that in the review of the budget to date, the use of federal grants had not been discussed. Mr. Kreps has been able to allocate federal grant monies for professional development, which will definitely become a focus for activity as the District works on the new evaluation process. Given the available grant funding, cutting back on professional development as financed from the general fund would not be a problem.
President Burns expressed agreement with Dr. Kantaros regarding professional development and commented that perhaps in the upcoming Budget Workshop, the principals could reflect on professional development opportunities and budgets. 

Mr. Slayton commented that, regarding the add-ons, the cost analysis should include all program costs including, for example, supplies and textbooks, rather than be restricted to staffing expenses. Mr. Slayton also expressed interest in having the requested add-ons explained more concretely in terms of how they support District Goals and student achievement, to clarify why they were chosen, and was concerned that the suggested items did not include potential add-ons of a larger scale or options such as adding a third language, which has already been part of budget discussion.
President Burns commented that it seemed that, since the enrollment in Kindergarten was still in flux, the discussion regarding class size be held until more firm numbers were in and the Superintendent could be part of the discussion. The possibility of a third language has been discussed in the Curriculum Committee with attention to the cost, along with conversation about enhancing the BMS language program, and thinking that the District is not ready yet to adopt a third language.
A brief discussion followed about the history of requesting a “wish-list” with some interest expressed in an expanded scope of possibilities with a 3-5 year projection of where the schools should go. While the ideas presented represent an effort to be restrained and responsible, perhaps larger ideas, once articulated, would find people willing to support them. In terms of a timeline, given the length of time needed to develop 3-5 year plans, it was noted that perhaps the administrators could develop a vision for what programs could happen next year that, with Board support, could be implemented to enhance language, computer and math curricula. If there is not enough time to fully develop such ideas, at least enough information could be gathered to start the discussion now.

[Mr. Slayton left the meeting briefly at 8:13 pm, during this discussion, to take a phone call.]

To clarify for the administrators, it was suggested that they review what items they may have held back in an effort to be self-censoring, given the financial situation, and develop those ideas and associated costs for the Board to consider and perhaps there would be a way to redirect resources to enact those ideas.
President Burns reported that a meeting had taken place with the stakeholders concerning the budget and that several community representatives expressed concern that the community could misunderstand that if the District adopted a budget with a 2.11% increase, they would believe the District was flouting the law by going over 2%. Media representations of the tax cap have presented it as a flat 2% tax levy cap and have not explored the legislation itself, which applies a formula that can yield an allowable tax levy increase greater than 2%. It is very important that the District communicate the true picture of the allowable tax levy limit to the community.
4.2 
Principal’s Reports

CLS: Mr. King reported that the Elementary School is focusing on the theme of integrity, having moved on from the theme of honesty. Work is underway in creating a Moodle as a comment box to foster communication among staff, add to the morale of the building, and encourage a greater comfort with the use of technology for some staff members. Progress is being made in establishing a Peer Mediation program. The visit to Mill Road School was a great success. Hopefully, this is the beginning of a mutually beneficial relationship. This Friday, engineers from IBM will visit Grades 3, 4 and 5 and will host a group of collaborative learning projects.
[Mr. Slayton returned to the meeting at 8:25 pm during Mr. King’s presentation.]
Several authors will be visiting Chancellor Livingston in connection with the PTSO Book Fair and Ice Cream Social. Teachers from all six grades will be working on Common Core Standards. Chancellor Livingston is moving forward on preparing for digital report cards and now has all grades, K through 5, handling report data consistently. Mr. King thanked the Board for giving CLS the time to get the program right. A brief discussion followed about the digital report cards, the room available for teacher comments, and the use of expanded information rather than simple statements chosen from drop-down boxes.
BMS:  Mr. Kemnitzer reported that the Bulkeley Middle School participated in the Green Cup Energy Challenge and noted the impressive drop in usage that was accomplished by focusing attention on energy-saving techniques. The students participated in an assembly that featured a visit from Atka, an arctic wolf, and focused on the balance in the ecosystem. Mr. Frischknecht’s students are working on an introductory Power Point program for students in the town where Dr. Patricia Wright works in Madagascar. The second faculty volleyball charity tournament was held recently and raised $1,000, including a matching grant from the Student Council, which will be donated to Dr. Wright’s foundation for supplies and equipment. Quiz Bowl was held here in Rhinebeck with 20 to 25 participants for both matches. This is an activity that involves a different population and allows our students to shine. The PTSO Book Fair raised $1,200 in books donated to classes and the Library, which is the greatest amount made over the last couple of years. Thanks are due to Cyndie Ping and Nancy Slayton, who have been responsible for $6,430 in donations in their years of directing the program. Last evening the Top Chef competition was held with 48 students. The event was proposed by the BLPT several years ago to teach about nutrition. Thanks are due to the celebrity judges and donors, Josh Croner, Calico Restaurant, Garden St. Café, and Taste Budd’s. Representatives from Bard will be coming to present a program on science and archeology. It is hoped that students will be able to visit the Palatine dig site later this Spring. The Conductor of the West Point Band will be visiting to observe and then instruct. Artists in Action day will feature more than 20 parents and community members with students cycling through a variety of hands-on activities. The keynote speaker this year will be Finn Shanahan, a local Bard student and RCSD graduate, who will perform and talk to our students about making connections to future choices.

RHS: Dr. Davenport reported that plans are being finalized for the Peer Mentoring Pilot. Students are working on increasing their skills with media literacy, looking at decoding implicit messages in TV shows, etc. Spirit Week was a success, with a pep rally, the wearing of class colors, a designated pajama day, interclass contests, and a performance by the new Pep Band. The new Speech and Debate Club will attend a Tournament at Bard College on March 9.  One student organized a presentation by Gene Bauer of Farm Sanctuary which raised over $1,000. The AV Club produces the Hawks Eye, with updates on school events, school news, and various productions, which can be viewed on PANDA. Thirteen students were recently named Scholar Athletes, meaning they maintained averages of 90 or above. The Science Department is partnering with the Cary Institute on a soil analysis project, looking at chemicals and metals in the soil. Earth Science students will travel to the Institute as part of a study of hydrology and ground water. Thirty Choral students performed for the AARP. The County Department of Elections will be visiting to speak to Government classes will register interested students. The District will now have to produce its own examination in foreign language since SED has notified school districts it will no longer be providing the Language Other Than English Regents exam. Our French and Spanish teachers have already attended an exam-writing workshop.
Mr. Slayton commented that the shift in expenses related to the foreign language exam from the State Ed Department to the Districts is another example of an unfunded mandate.
4.3
Board Committee Reports*
Policy: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee discussed Policy 1145, Advertising Materials, which had been developed before the District had School Messenger, and while it is a good thing that the community is taking advantage of the tool, it is perhaps being overutilized and could result in school announcements receiving less attention. The Committee also discussed Policy 5305, Participation in Extracurricular Activities, and drafted some language for the policy. The Committee would like to hear comments from their colleagues. The next meeting is March 26. The Committee also talked about having heard earlier in the school year about students having an adult in the school to talk to if they have a problem with drugs, alcohol, or tobacco. Noting that there are state laws that require reporting if school officials hear about such matters, Mr. Phelan will research if perhaps a School Psychologist or School Social Work may be exempt from those laws.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

None

5.2 
Old Business

Mr. Slayton commented that the Personnel Committee had discussed the use of email and the Internet, and how to establish regulations around the use of those tools by staff, between staff, and between staff and parents. Mr. Phelan discussed the issue with the administrators and examined the logistics. The next step will be Mr. Phelan bringing to the table a concrete plan on how to phase in such regulations. The sense of the Committee is that the email piece is something we can move forward on as a District.  
A brief discussion followed about the Board’s plans for lobbying and what specific items would be brought to the legislators. Topics included Unfunded Mandates, with the discussion tonight about the Education Department shifting costs on the Regents Exams down to the Districts as a case in point. Mr. Burnell mentioned that Bruce Martin, the Business Official at Red Hook, had developed a five-page list of unfunded mandates which would be available. Mr. Burnell also has a list. Strategies for lobbying in the coming years, including the pros and cons of joining with other entities in the effort, were discussed. 
5.3 
Public Comment

None
5.4 
Other

President Burns commented about the grant secured by Sen. Saland’s office. This is a bullet grant for capital improvement. Mr. Phelan thought the best application would be to address the item at the top of the list of needed maintenance and repair projects, which would be the sidewalk for the front of the property at Chancellor Livingston. The grant proceeds will not cover the entire cost but will cover a large portion of the anticipated expense. Mr. Slayton acknowledged the generosity of Senator Saland in securing the funds and commended Mr. Tieder and his staff for thinking ahead so that the District was able to jump on an eligible project when the funding became available.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:

6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*

6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve participation in cooperative bidding with the Dover Union Free School District for food services commodities and services for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached resolution)*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Kyle Raymo from the position of Health Aide, effective March 8, 2012. 
VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept grant awards from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $2,271.88, as stipulated. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked the PTSO for their generous support of the District’s programs.

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED
6.3  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of six used room dividers from Northern Dutchess Paramedics Emergency Medical Services.* 

Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked the Northern Dutchess Paramedics for thinking of the District with this donation.

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED
6.4  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Jessica Valdes as a long-term substitute in the position of Science Teacher at Bulkeley Middle School, such appointment to be effective on or about March 26, 2012 until May 4, 2012 or thereabouts, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 7 BA ($60,863, at 1/200 per diem), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Kristin Koegel, Grade 8 Science teacher at Bulkeley Middle School.
Prior to the vote, the Board members briefly discussed prior practice with respect to reviewing the recommendations for long-term substitute positions and it was noted that the Personnel Committee is looking at the process for hiring and conferring tenure. Consideration is being given to what the Board wishes to see regarding long-term substitutes.
VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED
6.5  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request from Pamela Kalliche from January 17, 2012, through June 22, 2012, such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave.
VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED
6.6  
 
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve

the appointment of Jenna Peters as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, such appointment to be effective on January 19, 2012 and to conclude on June 22, 2012, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA ($55,151, at 1/200 per diem), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the extended leave of absence granted to Pamela Kalliche, Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School.* 
VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the extension of the appointment of Andrew Sheldon as a long-term substitute in the position of Physical Education teacher at Rhinebeck High School, having commenced on December 20, 2011, to conclude on or about March 30, 2012, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 BA ($49,900 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule.
VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Spring 2012 Continuing Education Instructors. (See attached.)*

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and substitute non-instructional staff for the 2011-12 school year. (See attached.)*

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

6.10 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of additional advisors for Rhinebeck High School for the 2011-12 school year, at a stipend of $1,041 for each position, as per negotiated agreement with the Rhinebeck Teachers Association. (See attached.)*
VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

6.11   
***** WITHDRAWN ***** Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve additional Spring coaches/advisors for the 2011-12 school year, as follows:*

Lacrosse:
Boys Club

TBA



$2,286

Prior to consideration of the Motion, it was noted that there was not, as yet, a recommendation for an appointment, and the position of coach for the Lacrosse Team had been part of Motion 6.12, approved at the Meeting of February 14, 2012. There being no recommendation at this time, the Motion was withdrawn.
6.12
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an additional 2011-12 CLS Enrichment Program teacher. (See attached.)*

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 

0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

6.13
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to modify the 2011-12 school calendar by scheduling additional school vacation days on Friday, March 30, 2012, Friday, May 18, 2012, and Monday, March 12, 2012, according to a schedule based upon the availability of unused emergency closing days. (See attached)*
Prior to the vote, President Burns inserted “Monday” and “12,” which had not been included in the original Agenda due to a potential conflict which was resolved subsequent to publication of the Agenda.

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

7.0 
Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 9:23 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular person.

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 
3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:58 pm.

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 

3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Thomas Burnell as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 

3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

8.0 
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:59 pm.

VOTE:  4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 

3 ABSENT (Hatter, Cascio, Vallas)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Thomas Burnell

Clerk Pro Tempore

